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Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held

September 11, 2012
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in Exhibit Hall at Harrington Raceway in Harrington, Delaware
Commission Members Present
Chairman Beth Steele, Commissioners Robert Brown, George Staats, Larry Talley and Patt Wagner
Others Present
Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, DHRC Executive Director of Racing Hugh Gallagher, Interim Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti, Chief Investigator Brian Manges, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, Dover Down VP of Horse Racing Charles Lockhart, HRI General Manager James Boese, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, Patricia Anderson representing Sen. Dave Lawson,  DSBF Executive Director Judy Davis-Wilson, DDA Deputy Principle Assistant Mark Davis, DSOA Executive Director Sal DiMario, Nellie Dennis, J. D. Dennis, Michael Green, Melinda Giroso and DHRC Administrative Assist Dianne Rager
Call TO ORDER

At 10:30 AM, Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Commissioner Brown with a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the August 14, 2012 meeting minutes as presented. Motion passed with unanimous voice vote
Old Business

None

new Business
Reports from Racing Executive Director, Racing Officials & Veterinarians

A.
Executive Director:
Mr. Gallagher advised the Commissioners he received approximately 6 applications and over the next few weeks those would be reviewed by him and culled down to the three most qualified applicants to be interviewed by a panel of two commissioners, two DDA employees and him.  He advised that the interviews should occur during the first week in Oct.  
Mr. Gallagher also advised those present that Dr. Renzetti and he would be attending a conference of the ICRAV in Philadelphia next week.  

B.
 Investigator:   

Brian Manges presented the Commissioners a copy of a report that indicated the results of a study that was conducted to show the new Radiometer testing result compared to those of the old Radiometer.  He asked that they take notice that it was a small sampling but that of the 61 samples there was only a 3/10 percent difference between the two machines.  Mr. DiMario asked if the 3/10 were higher or lower.  Mr. Manges indicated that the average was slightly higher but in some instances the new machine tested lower and the old machine tested higher. 

C. Chief DHRC Veterinarian:   
Dr. Renzetti advised the commission August was a quiet month with only 12 days of racing.  Commissioner Brown asked if anyone was following up on the vet slips provided by horsemen for scratched horses.  Interim Presiding Judge Kazmaier indicated that he would direct the staff to follow up on all received.  Dr. Renzetti stated that since she was the Chief Vet would handle that task.  Chairman Steele asked if the horse that was put down had been reported to the staff and if a necropsy had been completed.  Dr. Renzetti indicated that she was in receipt of the report and it was in the files in the Licensing Office.

D.
Presiding Judge:   
Mr. Kazmaier advised the Commission that since the closing of Ocean Downs HRI has picked up more horses and that since the departure of former Presiding Judge Egger there had been no appeals.  
The next item on the agenda was a request from Michael Green to permit the judges to certify a rider was qualified to trot under saddle.  Chairman Steele stated that since Mr. Green was not present to explain his request the meeting would move on.  A brief discussion between those present as to what trot under saddle was and if it was an exhibition type race.  The meeting was moved onto the next agenda item.  

The next item on the agenda pertained to the Horsemen/Track process of contractual elements.  Mr. Lockhart stated that he would try to explain how the process works.  He stated once the total amount of the purse for the meet has been determined using the information available, the DSOA and the Association determine the amount of the purse needed to ensure participation by the horsemen.  The total purse is divided by each race day giving you a total number of available races.  He cautioned those present to realize that as the purse amounts go down they have no alternative but to reduce the number of races which in turn reduces the number of race days.  Commissioner Brown stated that he understood but he is trying to look after the commission employees.  Mr. Lockhart and Mr. Boese stated they also understood Commissioner Brown’s concerns but they too are forced to reduce employee work days in each of their respective establishments.  Mr. DiMario also felt the commission’s pain and as a representative of the horsemen they too are suffering the same fate with fewer races comes less opportunity to earn money; but without more purse money and more horses, they felt they did the best for everyone concerned.  Secretary Kee explained to those present the DDA has been looking into the numbers and will be inviting the Commission to a meeting in Oct to openly discuss these issues and try to find a mutual understanding and agreement to best serve the industry as well as the employees.  Commissioner Wagner stated that she felt that the group of employees was great and in order to maintain that level of employees something should be done so that these great employees don’t leave because of decrease in pay.  Dr. Renzetti asked if the race schedule could be posted earlier in order to give the employees a chance to save up for the lean times.  Mr. DiMario stated that HRI schedule was a little delayed and he does not foresee that happening again.  
Chairman Steele acknowledged that Mr. Green and Ms. Giroso were present and called upon them to further explain the Trot under saddle request.  Mr. Green and Ms. Giroso explained the premise of the event and at the present time they are only exhibitions, but the hope is that this type of race grows and becomes something that people want to come to the races and see.  After a brief question and answer period Chairman Steele asked them to get as much information as possible and bring the information back to the commission for consideration.  Mr. Green and Ms. Giroso agreed and would report back to Mr. Gallagher when they had gathered the important information.  Mr. Gallagher also stated that he would research this type of race and report back to the commission at a later date.  
public comment

None
Close of Public meeting

With no further business to discuss Commissioner Brown made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Talley seconded the motion.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote.  Meeting adjourned at 11:50 AM. 


